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That scary Friday has been and gone. 
Can’t wait for another one! 

The next one to come is in September 2019 (you’re safe until then Cynthia) 

Superstition has never been a weakness of mine but I do have to scratch my head over some events that have occurred on 
that particular day. Last Friday, which happened to be the 13th, brought back a memory of the worst day  
I could ever imagine happening.  That day, over twenty years ago, I was invited to a Christmas lunch at the Greensborough 
pub with some teacher friends. I stopped at the bank in Diamond Creek and as I was walking back to my car, an elderly 
gentleman backed out of his parking space and bowled me over.  I remember desperately scrambling to my feet before the 
wheels could have run over me.  I think he was more upset than me. Apart from a hole in my stockings and dust on my skirt. 
I was fine except a bit shocked and bruised. When I arrived at the pub I couldn’t see a familiar face, so I sat at a table and 
ordered a glass of wine. Still, no one appeared, so I rang the school and was told they must have forgotten to tell me lunch 
had been changed to Eltham hotel.  By the time I arrived everyone was nearly finished eating so I didn’t bother but just 
ordered a coffee.  Afterwards I drove back to the big Greensborough shopping mall to buy ingredients for the Christmas pud. 
After 10 minutes of searching for a car park, I was almost in tears and decided to drive back to the small Eltham 
supermarket, only to find they had run out of most of the things on my list. 
By now things were not looking good, so I stopped in Hurstbridge to ring the family to see if they would like takeaway. 
Instead, a distressed voice told me that the bungalow which my son and younger daughter were sharing had burnt down. 

Luckily, neither of them was there but 
they had lost everything.  So how 
about that for the end of a very 
imperfect day? 
The reason this came back to me was 
because, last Friday 13th, our Aqua 
coffee group organised a farewell 
lunch for Margaret Edgecombe at 
Tracks Railway Station. I arrived right 
on 12 noon, that being the regular time 
for all our lunches, to find everyone 
there and about to be served. It seems 
no one remembered to tell me it was 
set for 11.30 am, which is my idea of 
morning tea.  
Then the waitress apologised and told 
me that, as there was a big group in 
the other room, my group had been 
asked to order early, but since I was 
late I would have to wait a long time for 
my lunch, which I certainly did. 
Next Friday 13th I am staying home. 

Cynthia 
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ROSIE’S RAMBLE 

What a bunch of heroes—rescuers and boys! 4 Corners 
on Monday night was very interesting. Humans are 
weird—fight each other at the drop of a hat – and unite 
when a real need arises. 
Why is it that there always seems to be something that 
should have gone in the rubbish bin appearing after the 
bins have gone out? Where does it lurk until it is too late 
to take it out? 
I was looking through magazines at the op-shop the 
other day when I came across several devoted to 
women's running. Seems to me to be a fairly limited 
subject matter (this from one who has not run anywhere 
seriously since tennis days many years ago). Though I 
suppose if there are magazines about body building and 
fishing, running women are entitled to their own reading 
matter. 
I have taken to letting the phone ring seven times before I 
answer—that is long enough for pest persons to give up. 
We are on the Do Not Ring register but that is a waste of a 
call – it takes 30 days to stop calls, and lasts about one 
week. Anyone who really wants to talk to me seems to be 
happy to let the phone ring more than seven times. 
Bought a hot chook at IGA the other day and was a bit 
puzzled when the assistant asked if I had ice-cream in 
my bag. She then explained that shoppers often buy the 
chook and ice-cream, then wander around the shop with 
the chook sitting on the ice-cream. Result—by the time 
they get to the checkout, the ice-cream has started to 
melt. 
There is a note on my calendar that says "check filter " 
NO IDEA! It was for last weekend and as nothing I can 
think of that has a filter has stopped working yet, I am 
going to ignore it.       Rosie 

 
HOW NOT TO RELAX— 
Help a humanitarian agency 
clear land mines (manufactured 
in the first world) in a third world 
country. 

Kaz Cooke. 
  

Clearing a minefield in Afghanistan. 

mailto:welcomerecords@iinet.net.au
http://www.dunollynews.org
https://www.dunollynews.org/
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LETTERS TO EDITOR 

Building our children's resilience (BOCR) grants 
program:   
Round 3 applications close 30 July 
The Maldon and District Community Bank

®  
has 

launched the third round of funding for the Building Our 
Children’s Resilience (BOCR) grant program.  
This program is about building children’s resilience by 
focusing on the well-being of those closest to them – 
parents, carers and educators. 
The current round offers up to $30,000 funding in total. 
We invite applications from across our communities of 
Maldon, Newstead, Dunolly, Castlemaine and 
surrounding areas.  
Applications for 2018 are now open and close 
midnight 30 July 2018.  
Successful applicants will be announced in mid-
September 2018.   
Guidelines, FAQs and application forms are available 
from our website: www.maldoncb.com.au or alternatively, 
you can contact the Maldon Branch on 5475 1747 for a 
copy of the application form (via post or email). 
For more information or to discuss your application, 
contact the Maldon and District Community Bank 
Chairman Ross Egleton chairman@mdcb.com.au or 
0425 801 959.  

Karly Smith 
Executive Officer of the  

Maldon and District Community Bank 

Dear Editor,  
The BUSH USER GROUP will be holding a rally in 
Avoca on Saturday the 21st of July at 11am, meeting at 
the Soldier’s Memorial on High St. 
The rally is regarding the VEAC investigation in Central 
West Victoria 
The changes they are considering will affect residents of 
Dunolly, our town, and the businesses that rely on 
income from these bush users. 
All the public land in three large areas in Central West 
Victoria totalling 4800 square kilometres is under threat 
from being locked up, or having access severely 
restricted, depending on the outcome of this 
investigation by VEAC. This includes State Forests, 
stream frontages, unused roads (right of ways), water 
production areas and uncategorised public land. The 
push is to turn these areas into State Parks. 
State Forests are managed by DELWP whilst State 
Parks are managed by Parks Victoria. Unlike State 
Forests, State Parks generally do not allow 
• Gold Prospecting 
• Hunting 
• Managed Wood Collection 
• Horse Riding 
• Free Camping 
• 4WD and Trail Bike Riding 
The media has covered rallies in Maryborough and 
Beaufort and we are starting to get heard. 
National Parks are a great idea, but we have more than 
enough and there is no need, or reason to further restrict 
the use of the land for people’s benefit. The state forests 
around Dunolly are also on the list of areas to be 
“protected”. Parks Victoria are over-worked and 
underfunded; they are not able to keep up the necessary 
maintenance to protect the over 100 parks they already 
have.  

Costa Di Biase 
Australian Country Party 

News 

http://www.maldoncb.com.au
mailto:chairman@mdcb.com.au
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MARYBOROUGH 

VETERINARY PRACTICE 
MOBILE VETERINARY SERVICES 

 

 

 

 

 

DUNOLLY AREA 

TUESDAY AFTERNOON 
 

We conduct a Mobile Veterinary Service 
throughout the Maryborough area.  

 

We are available for: 

 House calls for small animal 
consultations, vaccinations etc 

 Routine farm consultations  

 All appointments for calls must 
be made before midday Tuesday. 

 

Tel. 5461 4466  

(AFTER HOURS SERVICE AVAILABLE) 

 

49 Alma Street, 

Maryborough 3465 
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There were a few hiccups on my travels. Some I have 
already written about. I particularly  recall the time Liz and 
I missed our plane in Rome back to England after touring 
through Europe and arrived at the airport mid afternoon.   
We were in plenty of time for our flight but found huge 
queues that did not distinguish between destinations.  We 
waited and waited and waited, our queue crawling 
forward at a snail’s pace. We kept watching the time and 
realised we were going to miss our flight, so finally we 
pushed our way to the desk, only to be informed that our 
names had been called a while before and now it was too 
late to board. Obviously we hadn’t recognised the 
Italianised accent of our names. Standing in the middle of 
the booking area we pondered what to do next and 
decided to go to enquiries and find another flight, but after 
a long wait we were told that there were no more seats to 
London that day. Then, ever-resourceful, I decided to tell 
a big fat lie.  I asked directions to the airport manager’s 
office. Up we went and were ushered in. In my best 
distressed voice I told the man in charge that I had young 
children waiting with their carer at London airport for our 
plane and if we failed to arrive, the carer would have had 
to take another flight elsewhere and the poor little kids 
would be abandoned. And guess what? Two seats were 
found for Liz and me and despite Liz’s shock at my 
deception she was also relieved that we would soon be 
on our way. I did feel guilty but decided desperate 
situations justified desperate measures. 
Another hiccup also happened in Rome.  We had found a 
lovely little restaurant in one of those charming cobbled, 
narrow streets which boasted singing waiters. With 
beautiful tenor and baritone voices the waiters serenaded 
us as they served the meals. As it was my turn to pay, Liz 
didn’t discover that she had left her bag behind containing 
passport, money and travellers’ cheques. As she had 
another bag with a purchase in it, she hadn’t realised, or 
maybe she was so carried away by the romantic songs 
that she wasn’t thinking about important things.  In fear 
and trepidation, we hurried back to the restaurant 
expecting the worst.   
As we walked in the door our waiter rushed off to the 
kitchen and came back with Liz’s bag which he presented 
to her, accompanied by a song, “Bella Italia.  Bella 
Roma”. 
Funnily enough I am the scatter-brained one of the two of 
us but that’s two occasions where Liz outdid me.   
Remember the credit card?  

Cynthia 

Travels with Cynthia 
 
 
 
A scam targeting pensioner payments. 
A Maryborough local is warning other residents of a new 
phishing scam targeting pensioners. 
The resident, who wishes to remain anonymous, 
claimed he has received a number of phone calls in the 
past few days from an organisation claiming to be 
working with Centrelink and The Australia Government. 
According to the resident, the scam sounds like a 
legitimate call and plays a recorded message before 
asking for personal details. 
‘”It is run in a way that is focused on the government 
giving people a pension rise and wants you to give them 
your personal details and account number”, they said. 
The scammer will ask you to provide or confirm your 
personal details, saying that the bank or organisation is 
verifying customer records due to a technical error that 
wiped out customer data. 
For more information or to report a scam, visit 
www.scamwatch.gov.au or call Maryborough Police on 
5460 3300. 

Christie Harrison 
An excerpt from The Maryborough Advertiser 17/7/18 

Blood Service driving into town 
The Australian Red Cross mobile blood donor centre will 
be rolling into town next month and residents are being 
urged to roll up their sleeves to help save lives. 
Bookings for the annual blood drive are now open and 
Australian Red Cross Blood Services regional 
communications manager Victoria Erin Lagoudakis, said 
the organisation is encouraging Central Goldfields Shire 
residents to sign up. 
“There are still plenty of blood donation appointments 
available to give this life-saving gift”, Ms Lagoudakis 
said. 
“Around one in three Australians will require blood or a 
blood or a blood product in their lifetime. We all expect 
blood will be there when we need it but it’s only there 
due to the generosity of blood donors.” 
According to the Australian Red Cross Blood Servicer, 
one blood donation can help save three lives. 
The donor centre will be located at the Princess Park 
grandstand and appointments can be made for Monday 
6th until  Friday 10th August. To find out if you are 
eligible to donate blood or to make an appointment visit 
donate blood.com.au or call 13 14 95. 

An excerpt from  The Maryborough Advertiser 17/7/18 
Christie Harrison 
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rtcdunolly@gmail.com 
 

03 5468 1205 

Information 
Centre 
 Maps 

Post cards  
Tourist brochures 

 

Trading hours 

Monday to Friday 10.00am to 4.30pm 

Internet 
Centrelink 
Medicare 
Banking 
Photo copying  
Printing 
Laminating 
Computer  Training 
V/Line Bookings 
Community Bus Friday Run 
Dry Cleaning 

DUNOLLY RURAL TRANSACTION CENTRE 
 

 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

My Health Record and  
what you need to know 

In 2018 a My Health Record 
will be created for all 
Medicare eligible Australians 
who choose to have one. 
My Health Record is the 
name of the national digital 
record system.  
Having a My Health Record 
means your important health 
information like allergies, 
medical conditions and 
treatments, medicine details, 
and test and scan reports can 
be digitally available in one 
place. It is a secure and 
private online record. 
Healthcare providers like doctors, specialists and 
hospital staff may be able to see it online from anywhere 
at anytime when they need to, like in an accident or 
emergency.  
On Tuesday 11th July, Samantha McIntosh from “pnh   
Western Victoria” came to Dunolly Town Hall and held a 
free 60 minute session explaining this government 
funded initiative.  
Approximately 15 people attended the session and were 
given the opportunity to ask questions and take home 
information. 
The session supplied advice on the system, including: 

 What is it? How do you use it? 

 Privacy and security 

 Access - parents/carers/family/health/
professionals 

 What to do if you do not want a record. 
Samantha advised she would be happy to come back 
and address another audience, so if your organisation 
would like to have a session, then please contact 
Samantha on 5304 5637 or 
samantha.mcintosh@westvicphn.com.au. 
For more information on My Health Record visit the 
website https://myhealthrecord.gov.au/ . 

Variations in English  pronunciation 

mailto:rtcdunolly@gmail.com
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Catholic Church St. Mary’s Muse  
Nice and crisp up on the Hill again this Sunday . 
Father Bill will be looking after us while Fr. John is on 
holidays. 
St. Joseph's College (now Highview College) is having 
a reunion for pupils who attended between 1968-72. 
Contact cegan@highview.vic.edu.au or Facebook, 
St. Joseph's College Maryborough Reunion. 
Joy Spreading young adult event 27

th
July at 6.30pm to 

9.00pm—Lake View Hotel Ballarat. Contact 53377125. 
Mass will be at St. Mary's, Dunolly on Sunday 22

nd
 July 

at 8.30am. 
R Mecredy 

Lord , show us your mercy and love, 
 and grant us your salvation. 

 Ps. 84:9-14 

Dunolly Christian Churches 
Invites you to worship God  
and welcomes you to their services:  

Anglican Church Services: 
St John’s Dunolly  
Thursday 19

th 
No Service  

Emu  
2nd and 4th Sundays of the month at 11.30am  
Bealiba St. David’s  
1st and 3rd Sunday of the month at 8am 

Catholic Church Services:  

Dunolly, St. Mary’s  
Mass 8.30am, 2nd and 4th Sunday of the month 
Assembly 8.30am, 1st and 3rd Sunday of the month 
Bealiba, St. Patrick’s  
Mass at 8.30am, 5th Sunday of the month  

Uniting Church Services: 
Dunolly 
9.30am Sunday service 

St John’s Church News 
There will be no church service this Thursday 19

th
. 

It was with great sadness that we learnt of the death of 
our dear friend Jean Flett. Jean was a member of our 
congregation and we will treasure the many happy years 
we shared celebrating various and different occasions 
together. We extend our deepest sympathy to her family, 
our prayers and thoughts are with you at this time. 

Trina Kay 

  
SCRIPTURE VERSE OF THE WEEK 

Who shall stand in the Lord’s holy place?  
Those who have clean hands and pure hearts,  
who do not lift up their hands to what is false. 

Psalm 24: 2-4 

Uniting Church  
The Op-shop is open on Tuesdays, 
from 9.30am to 2pm. 
Thursdays and Fridays 
From 10am to 4pm. 

Op-shop furniture bargains 
Futon and mattress, three seater couch, student desk 
and chair. All as new $25.00 each. 
Three piece lounge suite needs cleaning $15.00, 
garden swing seat $10, round table $10. 

Jim McKenzie 

St John’s Anglican 
Church 
cnr Barkly and Thomp-

son Streets, Dunolly  

Photos: JRM (Dec. 2007)  

http://www.bing.com/images/search?q=op+shop&qs=n&form=QBIR&pq=op+shop&sc=8-7&sp=-1&sk=
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Another month gone with very little help to plant growth and very little rain.  
However, this month might turn the tide towards the gardens. July is 
getting very close to planting time and more growth for the plants. Long 
keeping onions can go in the soil later in the month, also seeds or plants 
of spring onions. Onion plants need a firm foundation and not very rich 
soil. In rich soil they make too much top growth, with soft necks. Dwarf 
peas can be sown now until early October. Melbourne Market are the 
early variety with Greenfeast later. All varieties of peas can be sown this month. Peas like deep 
soil and plenty of lime. Blood and bone is also a good help for growth. A small sowing of carrots 

is best at the present, or else a percentage of them will run to seed, once the good growing weather starts. Carrot and 
parsnips grow better with plenty of sand in the soil, and a good dressing of lime, to give them a good colour. All Seasons 
variety is the best early one, and is resistant to virus diseases and is less likely to run prematurely to seed. Other seeds that 
can be sown this month, swedes, lettuce, silver beet, spinach, radishes and beet root. 
When broad beans are at their growing stage, a good dressing of potash, run along between the rows, is the best for 
this variety of veggie. If they get too tall later on, then cut the tops off. They will then make more shoots and therefore 
have more bearing heads. 

Fruit Trees 
Winter pruning is recommended for newly-planted trees until the tree has achieved the desired height and shape. 
Established fruit trees are better pruned in late summer. If your trees were not pruned then it is best to give them a prune 
during this Winter. Stone fruit trees, such as peaches, nectarines or apricots should be treated for leaf curl with one or 
two applications of a fungicide spray such as copper sulphate or Bordeaux spray. Spray the trees in Winter while 
they are still dormant and just as the buds begin to swell. Follow-up spray again when the flowers open. You need to 
spray enough to cover all the bare branches of the tree so that it's dripping. Apply organic fertiliser to fruit trees at the 
end of July, so that the slowly-released nutrients will become available when the new growth com­mences. 

Continued on page 20 
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Mosaics on Mondays at 10. We would like to welcome 
two new members to the group where members are able 
to learn to mosaic, drink tea and chat. The fire is always 
lit; we have lots of pottery/glass pieces to use and tools 
to borrow; all of us can teach anybody who comes along 
the basics of mosaics. All you need to bring is a simple 
project to get started with, as we have lots of glass and 
pottery supplies and tools. 
In August the Annual ‘Words in Winter’ 2018 starts The 
theme is Change and Chance. The festival goes from 
Saturday August 4 – Saturday August 25. Experience an 
exciting line-up of local regional words, art, poetry, 
music, events, great food and wine across the Central 
Goldfields. Programs and Tickets to events can be 
accessed at wordsinwinter.com. There are events all 
over our local area with three events here in Dunolly.  
As part of the Words in Winter Festival we will be hosting 
an event at the Hub on August 4.  Stories of Love - An 
Intimate Conversation with Renowned Romance 
Authors Nicole Hurley-Moore and Stacey McCoy. This 
event will be held within an exhibition and a love-themed 
afternoon tea will be served, and bubbles by Taltarni 
Wines. For more information on this event and to book 
your tickets please call Lynda at the Arts Hub on 
0418875453. 
Tai Chi is still running on Tuesdays and Thursdays @10 
and Fridays at 6. 
Don’t forget you can keep up with all the events on our 

Facebook page: Dunolly Arts Hub 

Lynda Vater 

GARDEN CLUB 
The Whispering Weeders are going to 
hear Brian Phillips give a talk on how 
fertilisers work, how to take down, 
clean and sharpen your secateurs and 
show you around his pathetic attempt 
(his words) to make a garden on 

mainly cuttings.  Brian has 40 years’ experience in 
horticulture and lives “off the grid”. 
He also has a solar pump system bringing water along a 
trench. You’ll get lunch too!  
Sounds extremely interesting! 
Meet at the Neighbourhood Centre at 11.45am on 
Monday 30th of July 
Remember to bring your secateurs!  

TOWN WIDE GARAGE SALE 
We’re slowly getting 
registrations for this event 
on Saturday 13th of 
October. 
Get yours in soon if you 
want to have a sale and 
get rid of stuff! If you 
would like to set up a stall 

at the hub you can do that instead of a sale at your own 
place! This event brings people from everywhere looking 
for that particular thing which you could very well have!    
 If you would like more information on any of the above 
or have an idea or a skill you would like to pass on 
please ring or simply email. 
Ring 54681511           Email: admin@dunnhc.com.au  
Or you are welcome to call in for a cuppa.  
We are the building on the right of Dunolly hospital, top 
end of Bull St.  

Sharon Hiley, Coordinator.                                                                                                                                                                                        

mailto:admin@dunnhc.com.au
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Application for open pit mine near  
Dunolly gains approval 

Fiddlers Creek Mining Company’s project to begin open 
pit mining near Dunolly received the final tick of approval 
last month, with works set to begin by the end of the year. 
At last month’s ordinary Loddon Shire Council meeting 
the planning application from Fiddlers Creek Mining in 
association with GBM Gold and Truelight Mining for open 
pit mining at the site known as Harvest Home, five 
kilometres north of Dunolly was unanimously approved. 
While council received one objection regarding the 
proposal based on the potential negative impact the 
proposal would have on the natural environment and the 
impact on the Harvest Home Road, Loddon Shire Council 
director operations Steven Phillips said the application 
had been endorsed by relative authorities. 
“It’s a relatively short project with a lifespan of around six 
months and while there will be some impact on the road, 
that will be managed through the conditions on the permit 
and monitored by council throughout the life of the 
project,” he said. 
“The project has been through all of the checks and 
balances and council was satisfied to approve the 
application.” 

Angela Tucker 
Excerpt from The 

Maryborough Advertiser 
10/7/18 

 
 

Interesting facts about pencils 
 

 More than 14 billion pencils are produced in the world 
every year - enough to circle the globe 62 times. 

 One pencil will draw a line 70 miles long. 
 Pencils don't really contain lead. That grey matter is 

graphite and clay. 
 The pencil was invented more than 400 years ago, in 

1565. 
 Famous novelists Ernest Hemingway and John 

Steinbeck used pencils to write their books. 
 Pencils didn't have erasers on them until 100 years 

ago because teachers felt they would encourage 
children to make mistakes. 

 It would cost $50 in labour and materials for a person 
to make a 10-cent pencil. 

 One million pencils are used annually on the floor of 
the New York Stock Exchange. 

 The average pencil can be sharpened 17 times, write 
45,000 words. 

 A good-size tree will make about 300,000 pencils. 
 In 1908 A.C. Steward developed a press that could 

imprint round pencils. 
 Dreaming that you are sharpening a pencil, suggests 

that you need to be more flexible in your way of 
thinking. 
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COMPUTER REPAIRS  

AND SALES 

DESKTOPS LAPTOPS 

TABLETS APPLIANCES 

COMPUTERS AND 

ELECTRONICS  

BOUGHT AND SOLD 
23 Spring Street 

opposite the community Centre 

Paul: 5461 4779   0428 963 015 

Residents in the Loddon Shire Council have rated Council’s advocacy efforts as comparable to 
the state-wide average in the annual community report card. 
With a score of 54, Council’s lobbying on behalf of the community is equal to the average for 
councils state-wide and above the average for small rural councils (score of 53). Council also 
performed above the small rural council average on sealed local roads with a score of 50 com­
pared to 49. 

The survey, conducted by Key Research, collected responses from 460 residents in Loddon on a range of council 
services. The top five performing areas according to residents are weekly rubbish collection, fortnightly recycling collection, im­

munisation, kindergarten/pre-schools and playgrounds. 
The survey also revealed that more work needs to be done to improve residents’ perception of Council’s financial management, 
leadership and regulatory services. 
The full survey report is available online:  
http://www.loddon.vic.gov.au/About-us/Community-Satisfaction-Surveys/Links-to-surveys 

Sharon Morrison  

http://www.loddon.vic.gov.au/About-us/Community-Satisfaction-Surveys/Links-to-surveys
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Vegetable pie with a potato crust 
Hearty and wholesome, a warming dish that uses Winter 
vegetables. Remember to choose small leeks with dark green 
tops. And there is no need to peel the mushrooms: just wash 
them briefly  in water. 
 
Ingredients 
1 kg (about 2lb) potatoes, unpeeled salt and freshly 
ground black pepper 
2 egg yolks 
1 tbsp. butter 
1 leek, sliced and washed well 
2 cups sliced mushrooms 
1 zucchini, sliced 
½ bunch spinach, cooked or 1 packet frozen spinach 
1 cob of corn or some frozen or canned corn 
1 cup thick cheese sauce  
A little grated cheese 
 
Method 
1. Preheat oven to 180°C/350°F. 
2. Boil the potatoes until tender, then peel. Mash or put 
through a mouli or sieve. 
3. Season and mix through 2 egg yolks and 1 tbsp. of butter. 
Using about one-third of this preparation, line a pie dish—
smoothing it out with the back of a spoon to a thickness of 
about 1-11/2 cm (1/2 in). Bake this shell for 15 to 20 mins 
before filling it. 
4. Meanwhile, in a large pan, cook leek in a little butter with 
mushrooms and zucchini, until excess moisture has 
evaporated. Steam or microwave spinach until wilted, 
squeeze out excess water and coarsely chop. Add corn and 
mix all vegetables into the cheese sauce. 
5. Fill the potato crust with this mixture and spread 
remaining potato over the top of the pie. Brush with 
melted butter if you wish and sprinkle a little grated 
cheese on top. 
6. Bake in preheated oven for about 30 mins and serve. 
Serves about 8. 

From one of Jan Brock’s many recipe books  

PELICAN HOTEL 
The coaching stables long have gone 

Once used by Cobb and Co. 
The yard’s still there where horses stood 

Some eighty years ago. 
The public bar and private saloon 

Where they used to serve the swell 
And I say, where is the shoeing forge 

At the Pelican Hotel? 
 

The front of the bar is falling down 
The windows are cracked panes 

The doors are swelling, cracked in age 
And full of weathered stains. 

The same old bar of polished wood, 
Corner where pink elephants dwell 

But the spectres dance around no more 
At the Pelican Hotel. 

 

It holds past memories of old days 
In rooms of red and blue 

Times when we danced with devil’s brew 
Or sung till the sun came through. 
In times of war we marched away 

To fight on the sands of hell 
Yet our minds would flee home again 

To the Pelican Hotel 
 

Alas, time and age march on 
And all our ways must change 
The pub has lost its rowdy din 

Its life has now become so strange. 
Its bawdy days are left behind 
And its glory days — ah well 

Now only the old ghosts fly around 
At the Pelican Hotel. 

Ken Peake 

Poetry 
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 July  

Friday 20th   Family Violence Awareness Forum, Maryborough Highland Society 9.30am to 3pm 

Saturday 21st  Garage sale - 8am to 3pm - 19 Alice Street, Dunolly  

Saturday 28th  Christmas in July at the Dunolly Bowling Club - 10am to 4pm 

Sunday 29th   Dunolly and District Field and Game Club - 11am - 50 targets simulated field sporting clays 

Monday 30th   Garden Club - meet at the Neighbourhood Centre at 11.45am 

Community Group   Venue      Date / Times 
Bealiba Bingo      Bealiba Hall     2nd Monday each month 1.30pm 
Bealiba CWA      Bealiba Hall     3rd Thursday each month1pm 
Bealiba Playgroup     Primary School—school terms   Every Friday from 10am to 11am  
Bealiba Progress Association  Bealiba Hall     2nd Monday each month 7.30pm 
Bealiba Indoor Carpet Bowls Bealiba Hall     Every Thursday night 7.30pm 
Community Bus to Maryborough  RTC side street     Friday 10am leaves - be there 15 minutes  before  
              departure. For return trip call  5468 1205  
Dunolly and District Probus Club Senior Citizens Hall    3rd Thursday each month 10am 
Dunolly Community Garden   Pre-school Maude Street   Mondays 5pm-7pm daylight saving.     
              Mondays 2pm-4pm Autumn/Winter 
Dunolly Community Market   Broadway (Main Street)   2nd Sunday each month 8am to 1pm 
Dunolly CWA     SES rooms     1st Wednesday each month 1.30pm 
Dunolly District Hospital Auxiliary  PAG Room     1st Monday each month at 10am 
Dunolly Field and Game     SES shed      1st Wednesday each month 7.30pm 
Dunolly Fire Brigade    Fire Station     3rd Monday each month 7.30pm 
Dunolly Historic Precinct   Town Hall      4th Monday each month 1pm 
Committee 
Dunolly Karate Club -   Dunolly RSL Hall    Mondays 5.30-6.30pm and 6.30-7.30pm 
         Pee Wee/Junior/Senior (7+ years) 
Dunolly Museum    75 Broadway     3rd Monday each month 2pm. For website Google: 
              Dunolly Museum Site 
Dunolly Neighbourhood Watch  CFA rooms     3rd Wednesday each month 10am 
Dunolly Ninjas Program   Dunolly RSL Hall    Mondays from 5pm 
         (4 to 6 years old) 
Dunolly Planned Activities Group   Call 5468 2907     Tuesday and Thursdays 10.30am to 2.30pm 
Dunolly RSL     RSL Hall Dunolly    2nd Tuesday each month - 7pm 
Dunolly Senior Citizens Meeting Senior Citizens Hall    1st Monday each month 10am 
DSC Card Playing    Senior Citizens Hall    Each Tuesday at 1.30pm 
DSC Carpet Bowls    Senior Citizens Hall    Each Monday 1.30pm 
DSC Luncheon    Senior Citizens Hall    3rd Wednesday each month 12.30pm 
Dunolly Social Cyclists   Call Neville for info: 5468 7295  Meet fortnightly 
Dunolly St George Lodge   Lodge      4th Saturday each month 
Dunolly Supported Playgroup  Dunolly Preschool    Wednesday 9.30am to 11.30am 
Dunolly Unit Vic SES    SES rooms     3rd Tuesday each month 6.30pm.      
        Training Every other Tuesday 
Golden Triangle Archers   Behind Deledio Reserve   4th Sunday each month 10am 
Maryborough Lions Club   Alma and Nolan Streets   1st Sunday each month 8am - 1pm 
Tourist Market     Maryborough 
Mother Goose Program    Dunolly Primary School   Every Friday during school term 9.30-10.30am 
Newbridge CWA    Newbridge Hall     3rd Tuesday each month 1.30pm 
Old Time Dancing    Anglican Hall, Barkly St Dunolly  7.30pm Mondays 
PMAV       Maryborough Highland Club  3rd Tuesday each month, 7.30pm 
Red Hat Society      Ripples On The Res    2nd Thursday of the month, 11.30am 
Tai Chi      Dunolly Arts Hub    Tuesdays at 10am, Thursdays at 10am    
               and Fridays at 6pm 
Talbot Farmers Market    Talbot streets     3rd Sunday each month 9am to 1pm 
Tarnagulla Action Group   Community Centre    3rd Monday each month 7.30pm  
Tarnagulla Playgroup    Behind the Tarnagulla Hall  Thursday 10.30am-12 noon 
Tarnagulla Senior Citizens  Victoria Hall     1st and 3rd Monday each month 11am-12.30pm 
The Welcome Record Committee  TWR office      2nd Monday bimonthly, 1pm 
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SEPTIC TANK 
CLEANING 

 

Experienced operator with  

over 40years service 
 

Servicing Dunolly  
and Surrounding Districts  

at better than reasonable rates 
 

 

BOB PEART 
Tel: 5468 7262 or Mobile 0429 782 691 

Tarnagulla Community Centre 

Open every Sunday  

10.00AM to 4.00PM 

Homemade cakes, pastries,  

soup and sandwiches 

Come along and enjoy  

a coffee or Devonshire tea. 

behind the Victoria Hall. 

Eat in or take away 

We also have a range of  

local crafts and produce.  

Support your local centre  

run by volunteers. 

WAYAWA  CAFE 
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* * * ** ** * ** * ** * ** * ** *** * * *  

Work to start on Janevale Bridge 
Rehabilitation works to Janevale Bridge in Laanecoorie 
are expected to get underway this week. The 
rehabilitation works will involve repairing concrete 
spalling, minor cracks and expansion joints. 
Please note, that while the works are ongoing there will 
be traffic management in place, which may include 
reduced speed limits and possible traffic delays. Bridge 
closures may also be required to complete necessary 
works. Any bridge closures will be advertised ahead of 
time.  
The current 12-tonne load limit on the bridge will remain 
after the works have been completed, which is 
anticipated to be in September. 
Nominate an Australian of the Year 
The search is on once again to find the next Australian of 
the Year.  
The National Australia Day Council is asking people to 
nominate inspirational Australians whose work helps to 
make Australia a better place.  
They could be old or young, live in the city or somewhere 
outback. It could be a friend, a colleague or just 
someone whose work you've always admired. 
It only takes one nomination to be in the running for one 
of the four Award categories – Australian of the Year, 
Senior Australian of the Year (aged 65 years over), 
Young Australian of the Year (aged 16 to 30 years) or 
Australia’s Local Hero.  
For more information and to nominate, visit  
www.australianoftheyear.org.au/nominate/   
Nominations must be received before the closing date 31 
July 2018.  
Fifty dollar bonus to find better energy deal 
The Victorian Government is offering to help residents 
find a better energy deal with a $50 bonus.  
It has set up an independent website – Victorian Energy 
Compare-to help you find these better energy deals.  
Victorian Energy Compare will compare available offers 
with your current plan to see if they are higher or lower 
and will search every offer on the market from every 
Victorian energy company. It will also show you green 
energy offers and solar feed-in tariffs.  
According to the State Government, seven out of 10 
people can save money by using the Victorian Energy 
Compare website, with typical household saving of $330 
on energy bills in the first year alone. 
What’s more, every household which uses the website 
between 1 July to 31 December 2018 will receive a $50 
Power Saving bonus. 
You don’t have to take up an offer or switch plans; you 
just have to visit the comparison website to see how you 
can take charge of your energy costs.  
To find out more, go to www.energy.vic.gov.au and click 
on Victorian Energy Compare.  

Christine Coombes 
Loddon Shire Council 

Locks Lane, Moolort 
A road upgrade project at Locks Lane, 
Moolort is now in progress. The project 
includes pavement rehabilitation and 
drainage works and will take approximately 

four weeks to complete. 
Locks Lane will be closed to traffic during the works with 
detours in place. Access to properties will be retained 
during the project. For the safety of road users and road 
workers please ensure all roadworks signage and 
directions are obeyed. The $270,000 project is jointly 
funded by Central Goldfields Shire and the Federal 
Government as part of the Roads to Recovery program.  

Missed bin? 
Did you know we have a direct number you can call for 
missed garbage, recycling and green waste services? 
To notify us please call this toll free number: 
1800 556 952. For damaged bins you can contact our 
Customer Service team on 5461 0610. 

Have your say on Council Plan refresh 
The draft refresh of the Council Plan 2017-2021 is now 
on public display for 28 days and community members 
are invited to leave feedback. Copies are available from 
the Shire Office at 12 to 22 Nolan Street, Maryborough 
during normal business hours or at: 
www.centralgoldfields.com.au Written submissions must 
be made by the close of business on Thursday 26 July 
and should be addressed to Submissions, Central 
Goldfields Shire Council, PO Box 194, Maryborough, 
3465 or emailed to: submissions@cgoldshire.vic.gov.au 
If you make a submission and wish to speak to it you 
must specify that you wish to do so as part of your 
submission.  A submission hearing will be held on 
Tuesday 31 July at 5.30pm at the Community Hub with 
the public encouraged to attend.  

Rural Roads Maintenance  
We're currently carrying out maintenance on our rural 
roads. Unsealed road-shoulder grading on the sealed 
road network is an important element of preventative 
maintenance. We own and operate a specialised road- 
shoulder grader that regulates the unsealed shoulder in a 
single pass. This work is best achieved when there is 
moisture in the road pavement so we are taking 
advantage of the cooler months to carry out this work. 
Unsealed road-shoulders on the sealed network that 
have recently been completed include: Landrigan Road; 
Stuart Mill Road; sections of Cotswold Road; sections of 
Avoca-Bealiba Road; Commercial Road; Talbot Road; 
sections of Rodborough Road; Smeaton Road; and 
Mooloort-Baringhup Rd.  
Short Flix Festival underway  
The Short Flix Festival is underway with twelve local 
young people recently participating in a three-day 
intensive workshop. Led by professional filmmakers, 
Indimax Productions participants learnt about essential 
filmmaking practices such as scriptwriting, editing, 
camera operation and directing. 
The participants, aged between 13 and 20 years, will 
shoot their films in August with the final product to be 
presented at the Short Flix Premiere Screening at the 
Maryborough Paramount Theatre on Saturday 13 
October. 
The Short Flix Festival is a joint initiative between Go 
Goldfields and the Federal Government’s Building Better 
Regions Fund.       

CGSC News 

Weird Headlines 
Red Tape Holds Up New Bridges 

“You mean there’s something stronger than duct-tape?” 

Hospitals are Sued by 7 Foot Doctors 
“Boy, are they tall!” 

http://www.energy.vic.gov.au
https://www.facebook.com/indimaxproductions/?fref=mentions
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For all your septic cleaning needs, trust the 
family with over 30 years experience. 
Servicing Dunolly and surrounding areas. 

For prompt service  at 
 extremely reasonable rates call: 

 

Mark 0428 179 870  

Lovel’s Septic Tank 

 

 

 

 

Railway Hotel Dunolly 

101 Broadway Dunolly 

ABN 53 603 146 750 

Sunday Roast is back -  starting Sunday 8th July 

Monday - Take Away 

Parma, Fish ‘n’ Chips, Souvlaki 

 

Karaoke Day -  Sunday 22nd July at 3pm 

Phone 5468 1013 for bookings and take-away orders 

Fidge Court Pty Ltd T/as 
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Questions for: 18th July 2018 
 

1. Which furry creatures lived on Wimbledon 
Common? 

2. What is the Italian word for pier? 
3. Which sea creature has three hearts? 
4. How many tails does a Manx cat have? 
5. Whose face was said to have launched 1000 

ships? 
6. Which traditional children’s rhyme was about 

the plague? 
 
 

Answers on page 18 

Supplied courtesy : The Puzzle Wizard 

Solution  
No.26 
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Drawn:    Friday 14th July, 2018  
Numbers:   2, 5, 6, 9, 12 
No winner:   Jackpot  $1,175 
Build the Jackpot     $1.00 per entry.  
5 #s out of 15. Entries in local shops.  
Quick Picks available      Avago!  T Long 

Live Music - Rock and Roll and Country 
For your party celebration. Also Karaoke available. 
Call Graeme on M: 0421 081 952 

Answers to trivia quiz   18.7.18 

1. Wombles 
2. Pizza 
3. Octopus 

4. None 
5. Helen of Troy 
6. Ring O ‘Roses 

Craft Shop Invitation 
All past and present Dunolly Craft Shop members and 
volunteers are cordially invited to a luncheon at 12.30pm 
on Tuesday August 21st at the Dunolly Neighbourhood 
Centre (next to the Dunolly Hospital). This is a free lunch 
as a thankyou for the hard work you put in to make the 
Craft Shop the success it was. We do need to know 
numbers for catering purposes, so it is necessary to 
book your place. Please ring or text me on 0474 372 463 
by Monday 6th August to let me know you are coming.  

Vicky Frizzell. 

Garage Sale 
Moving sale - everything must go 
19 Alice Street, Dunolly 
Saturday 21st July  
8 am to 3 pm 
Scrap metal, steel posts, Honda lawn mower, ride-on 
mower, garden tools, pots, ladders, washing machine, 
bar fridge, microwave, misc. household items,  

 
 
FLETT, Jean 
Our deepest sympathy to all of Jean’s family. 
Wednesdays will not be the same without your smiling 
face. (Another one of our Serviette Girls gone). 
With all our love you, you will be missed dearly. 
From All at the Bakery. 

R Gloury  

Annual General Meeting Notice 
Goldfields Sustainability Group Annual General Meeting 
and Film “Living the Change” is be held on Saturday 
21st July 2pm.  
Venue: Goldfields Employment and Learning Centre, 88-
90 Burke St Maryborough. 
After the AGM, formalities we will show the film “Living 
the Change”. This film is about New Zealand responses 
to sustainable living. It explores many aspects of 
sustainability that may be relevant to Australia and 
includes an overview of Community supported 
Agriculture, Regenerative Agriculture, Forest Gardening, 
Permaculture, Tiny house living, an alternative to the 
local cash economy, repair café, composting toilets, and 
achieving a local government sustainability plan We will 
discuss the film over afternoon tea.   
(Please bring something to share)  
If this interests you we welcome your attendance. 

Barry Parsons  
Goldfields Sustainability Group AGM 

Annual General Meeting Notice 
The Annual General meeting of Dunolly and District Inc 
will take place on Wednesday 8th August at 5pm in the 
Dunolly Town Hall. Everyone is welcome.  
For further information please contact the secretary on 
0438 168 634. 

Numbers Up Bealiba 

St. David’s Anglican Church Ladies of Bealiba are 
holding “Numbers Up” on Monday 23rd July at 1.30pm. 
Cake stall, afternoon tea, all welcome 

Betty Lord 

Dunolly 

Railway Hotel presents 

K A R A OK E 

 

 

 

 
 

Sunday 22nd July 3pm 

 

Come along for a great afternoon 
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The night was very cold, but we still had a good 
attendance. A few were away because their footy team 
was playing. The teams of Joe Battisson, Pam and Keith 
Brightwell, Tiger Coburn and Garry Coburn, Gordon 
Smith, Ian Lovel, and visitor Evan had two wins. The 
other two teams had a win each. Joe Battisson is now 
well ahead in the cumulative points. 

Pam Brightwell 

 

     BEALIBA HALL 

WR Round 11 
Football 
U11.5 
All the kids showed a big improvement this week against 
Lexton, who were far too big for us. Players, like Jaxson 
and Lorcan, made some great tackles. Tate is improving 
each week and the Murph boys continue to do their jobs 
well each week. A big thanks to the Riley boys for coming 
over. Hopefully they’ll fly back home next year. 

Greg Crumpton, Hayden Wellard 
U14.5 
We took on the top side - Lexton, and it was a really good 
test that showed just how far we have come as a group. 
Against a much bigger side and missing two key players 
in Fraser and Mil, we managed multiple forward entries 
during the game and had a total of 11 scoring shots. That 
in itself shows our progress over the year; better each 
week. 

Grant Raven, Hayden Wellard 
Seniors 
A vastly improved effort by our boys. With some changes 
of personnel, together with game-plan changes, saw a 
much improved result against Lexton. Our boys showed a 
lot more pressure and were able to put our best score on 
the board for the year. Mitch Kerney and Gavin Prigg up 
forward, both kicking three apiece, added some targets 
while Beau Roy Clements put on a display through the 
midfield. Let’s make this the turning point, and build from 
here. 

Phil Hawkes 

Netball 
Under 11s 
The under 11s did a fantastic job on Friday night with all 
players putting into practice what they have all worked on 
at training. They went into the last quarter 1 goal down 
and ended up winning by 4. This week all players earned 
the incentive – what an awesome achievement. This now 
places the team 3

rd
 on the ladder. 

Under 13s 
A great start to Saturday despite freezing conditions. The 
under 13s played a fantastic team effort game and ended 
up running home easy winners. Final score: 23 to Lexton 
14. Reannen received the incentive for a nice steady 
game in the centre.  
Under 15s 
In another close game for the under 15s, they just missed 
out, going down by 3. Final score: Dunolly 18 to Lexton 
21. For her tireless work effort all day, Caitlyn took home 
the incentive this week.  
Under 17s 
Again, against a strong opposition, Dunolly were not able 
to hold back Lexton, who took out the win. Final score 
Dunolly 14 to Lexton 43. This week for her effort, putting 
in 100% all game, Sherridan received the incentive – 
each week she is growing as a player and is showing 
increased confidence on the court. 
C Grade 
C grade had tough opposition against a well-oiled Lexton 
outfit. Final score Dunolly 18 to Lexton 43. In a tough 
battle, Caitlyn got the incentive for her never-give-up 
attitude and her defensive pressure up the court.  

B Grade 
B Grade started well but then reverted to going sideways 
and not attacking the ball.  Final score: Dunolly 26 to 
Lexton 43. Incentive went to Brooke for giving direction in 
the centre and for her tireless work rate.  
A Grade 
A fantastic game for spectators right down to the final 
whistle, although a lapse in the fourth quarter allowed 
Lexton back into the game. Final score was a draw – 44 
apiece. Incentive went to Charlee for a great defensive 
game in WD.  

Shelby Gloury  
 

Raffle Winner 
To whomever won the blanket, which I donated to the 
Dunolly Football Netball Club raffle, congratulations! 

Ro Wells 

A Stableford round was played on Saturday in good 
conditions. 
Mens winner: Michael Scholes 41 points 
Followed by: Ian Hargraves 38 points,  
Darren Hunt 38 points, Josh Hunt 38 points. 
Ladies winner: Cheryl Lovel on a countback from Jenny 
Lovel. 
Junior winner: Shenae Hunt 23 points. 
It was great see to the juniors  out playing. 

Cheryl Lovel (Hon. Secretary) 

Bendigo Historic Motorcycle Club at Llanelly Hall  
Meet every 3rd Sunday each month at 11.00am.  
Events to come: 
In late August and early September there is a rally of 
Panther motorcycles, to which people are travelling from 
as far as Western Australia and Queensland. The 
Dunolly district roads are very popular with older 
motorcycles and represent a form of tourism not usually 
recognised. The oldest one I have personally seen in 
operation locally came down from NSW, a 1911 Norton. 

Stephen Barnham  



 

Page 20             Volume 33 Issue  27 THE WELCOME RECORD  18th July 2018

We achieved a great deal of tiling last weekend, getting 
the hang of cutting the tiles for outlining main areas, and 
gaining an appreciation of using colour  graduation and 
shapes to advantage. Cutting around curves can certainly 
be a frustrating exercise! Deborah has been very patient 
with us novices, and gently points out where we can 
improve our techniques.  
Next week we will be back to painting tiles at the Ministry 
of Fun on Wednesday morning, 10am - 12.30pm. 

All the materials are supplied, we have tea and coffee 
and a warm fire!  
These tiles will  be on the ‘back’ of the sculptures, and 
will illustrate the connections that people have to 
Dunolly.  
Several groups have already expressed an interest in 
participating, which is great! Wednesday sessions will 
be ongoing through August, as well as Saturday 
afternoons 28th July, 4th August and 18th August. 

Phone Anna, 0490 077 902 or email: 
ministryoffundunolly@gmail.com  

If you can’t come on those days and we can work out 
a suitable time!  

Anna Ashton 

Faye Arnold at the Ministry of Fun painting tiles. 

Sense of Place  

Continued from  page 8 

 
Winter Garden Tips 
Sharpen, clean, oil and maintain your garden tools.  
Sounds tedious, but it's really rewarding, and will save you cash 
in the long-run. Practising tool hygiene will prevent the spread of 
disease. The local hardware store in Maryborough will sharpen 
secateurs if you are not game to do it yourself. 
Bare-rooted deciduous trees and roses can also be planted now. 
It is also a good time to move dormant plants.  

Keep weeds under control; our plants might not grow during the cold weather but the weeds certainly do. Divide 
perennials or plant new ones. Some perennials can be propagated from root cuttings, which can be taken through 
Winter. 
Protect plants that are not frost-hardy. Frost-tender plants in pots are more vulnerable as roots are above ground, 
wrap pots of plants with plastic bubble-wrap or hessian. 

Happy Gardening ,Maryborough and District Garden Club 
  

 

This month's quote 
"A garden is a grand teacher.  

It teaches patience and careful watchfulness.  

It teaches industry and thrift and above all, 

it teaches entire trust." 

mailto:ministryoffundunolly@gmail.com

